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ATTACHMENT 1
July 10, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips: 

As requested in the 2015/2016 Biennial Budget Ordinance 17941, Section 58, Proviso P2, this letter reports on the affordable housing strategy due to the King County Council on September 30, 2015.  The letter identifies the status of homeless and affordable housing reports requested by Council and outlines the expected components of the affordable housing strategy.  This letter also certifies that the Executive has created an interbranch work group to guide the development of the affordable housing strategy.  
As a community, King County faces unprecedented affordable housing issues.  Rents throughout the County are rising faster than any time in the last seven years.  One in five renters in King County pays 50% of their income towards rent.  And as a testament to the impact of these forces, nearly 10,000 people are homeless on any given night.  

In recognition of the importance of affordable housing, King County Council has requested several affordable housing reports, including the following:

1. A report on micro-housing communities (due June 4th);

2. A summary of the impact of background checks at homeless encampments on sex offender registration (due June 4th);

3. A report on alternate sites for the King County Administration Building Winter Shelter (due June 30th); and
4. A report identifying County-owned property appropriate for hosting either micro-housing communities or homeless encampments (due September 27th).

Although due in advance of the affordable housing strategy, most of these are but single housing tools and must be considered as possible components of an overall plan to address all the affordable housing needs of King County.  Additionally, given the necessity and importance of producing a comprehensive and actionable affordable housing strategy, we believe it will be necessary to deliver an affordable housing framework to Council on September 30th and a detailed strategy on December 31.  Several factors necessitate the need for more time to produce a thorough plan including the City of Seattle’s ongoing affordable planning process has meant that many of the external partners with whom we would consult are unavailable until August. 
The affordable housing strategy framework delivered on September 30th will include four components, outlined below.

· Housing Needs Assessment – A summary of affordable housing needs throughout King County, including the continuum of housing need from homeless households to first time homebuyers.  

· Community Opportunities – A description of King County and other initiatives (including Communities of Opportunity, Best Starts for Kids, Transit Oriented Development Initiative – including Sound Transit 3 and Lodging Tax Bond Authority Opportunities, Seattle’s Housing Affordability and Livability Agenda committee (HALA), Lodging Tax Bonds, and others) and how they can be coordinated to address affordable housing issues.

· Inventory of Affordable Housing Tools – An initial group of promising affordable housing tools categorized by type, such as land use, financing, policy, and regulatory.
· Strategy Implementation – A detailed description of how the affordable housing strategy is translated into an implementation plan, including the role of an external advisory committee (see below) in vetting final strategies.  This plan will also describe how County housing stability services will be implemented through Line of Business Planning.
To develop the affordable housing strategy, the Executive has created an interbranch work group that includes the following members:

	· Josephine Wong, DCHS
	· Cheryl Markham, DCHS
	· Chandler Felt, PSB

	· Steve Andryszewski, DCHS
	· Betsy Jones, Executive
	· Beth Mountsier, Council Staff

	· Mark Ellerbrook, DCHS
	· Lauren Smith, PSB
	· Emmy McConnell, PSB

	· Valerie Kendall, DCHS
	· Jonathan Swift, PSB
	· Karen Wolf, PSB


In addition, the core team will consult with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, the Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services and other departments and divisions as needed.  The interbranch team has already met several times and is presently working on both the Housing Needs Assessment and the Inventory of Affordable Housing Tools.
Beyond the work of the interbranch team, it is both appropriate and necessary to create an external advisory committee to assist with this important work.  Members of the external advisory committee will be drawn from both nonprofit and for profit housing developers as well as the legal and financial services fields.  Owing to the need to accurately define the affordable housing need, complete work on the other affordable housing reports requested by Council, and coordinate with other external committee work (Seattle HALA, etc.), the advisory committee will be named following the submission of the affordable housing framework in September.  The committee will both explore innovative affordable housing models and refine those identified by the interbranch work group and other bodies (including the Puget Sound Regional Council, Seattle HALA, and others).  This will result in a final set of affordable housing recommendations to the executive and County Council.
Thank you for your interest in our continuing work to address the complicated affordable housing issues facing our community.  Safe, decent affordable housing is at the core of all our efforts to create a King County where all residents can be successful.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-1491. 

Sincerely,
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Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN: Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)
